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Special Planning Meeting

30th October 2008, Council Chamber

An Cathaoirleach, Councillor Liz Mc Cormack, presided.

Members Present:

Councillors Charles Bobbett, Patrick Boshell,  Oliver Brooks, Phillip Cantwell,  Jimmy Cudden, Jenny D’Arcy,  Anne Dillon-Gallagher,  John V Farrelly, Jimmy Fegan, Brian Fitzgerald, Michael Gallagher,  Jim Holloway, Tom Kelly, Noel Leonard, Michael Lynch, James Mangan, Seamus Murray, Patsy O’ Neill, Bryan Reilly, Tommy Reilly.
Officials in Attendance:

County Manager: Tom Dowling

Head of Finance:  Fiona Lawless,

Directors of Service: Kevin Stewart, Tadgh McDonnell, Eugene Cummins, Liam Henry, Michael Killeen.

Meetings Administrator Bill Sweeney
Senior Planners: Pat Gallagher, Wendy Bagnall (A)

Senior Executive Officers: Larry Whelan, Michael Griffin, Marie Byrne

Administrative Officer: Olive Falsey

Apologies

Councillor Joseph Bonner, William Carey, Shane Cassells, Eugene Cassidy, Peter Higgins, Eoin Holmes, Nick Killian,  Joe Reilly.
1.0 To allow the County Manager to reply to or clarify a number of meetings as outlined by Mr Bill Doyle on Local Radio L.M.F.M. on Thursday the 16th October 2008 alleged to have taken place and commitments the Manager is alleged to have given to Mr Bill Doyle in advance of the publication of the Drogheda Environments Local Area Plan. The meeting does not request the Manager to make any comment on any submission made since the publication of the said plan.

The Cathaoirleach opened the meeting acknowledging the concern of Councillors on the media statements made on this issue. 

The County Manager, Tom Dowling advised that he would make a statement once he had the opportunity to hear the full concerns of the elected members.

Councillor Jimmy Cudden read transcripts of newspapers statements and radio interviews by Mr Bill Doyle which made a number of allegations on the role of himself and Councillor Tom Kelly. He expressed his anger and hurt at these allegations . A number spoke in support of the two Councillors 
The Meetings Administrator, Bill Sweeney advised of the responses he had issued on behalf of the Council to media coverage of comments that were critical of the Council in relation to the LAP and Stadium proposal. He explained that it was normal procedure to issues such statements in his name as press officer but that all statements had been issued with the full participation of the County Manager.  In response to Councillor Jimmy Fegan, the Meetings Administrator, Bill Sweeney advised that acknowledgements had been received from Deputy Shane McEntee and Minister Dick Roche. The letters to the two deputies had issued from Tadhg McDonnell, Director of Services, following consultation with the law agent. He apologised for any perception of disrespect to the Council and agreed to contact the law agent to have a further letter issued.
Kevin Stewart read the following letter into the record.

20th February 2007

Dear Mr Doyle,

I acknowledge receipt of your letter of the 8th January in relation to your plans for the south Drogheda area and Drogheda United.  I refer also to the meeting held on the 26th January which was attended by yourself, Declan Brassil, Wendy Moffett and the undersigned.

The purpose of that meeting was to afford you an opportunity to update the Council on the current position in relation to the Drogheda United Stadium proposal.  It also allowed you the opportunity to set out your proposals as to how you envisage proceeding in relation to the overall development of the lands at Bryanstown.  

In this context you indicated to us that your preference was to proceed by way of a Variation to the existing Development Plan.  In supporting your proposal you made reference to the time constraints which were on Drogheda United in terms of moving to a new stadium and also to the considerable amount of work which has been done to date in preparing the Draft Local Area Plan for the Bryanstown area.  You also outlined the extent to which land had been assembled in order to provide certainty that the M1/N1 link road which forms the southern boundary of the Bryanstown area could be delivered in full as part of the development of the Local Area Plan area. 

You indicated that your preference was to proceed in the first phase with the Drogheda United Stadium and the development of the road and to obtain a planning permission for 5,000 residential units to be developed over a period of 10 years.  In summary you asked us to favourably consider your proposal for proceeding by way of Variation rather than awaiting the new Local Area Plan.  

In response I set out for you the current status of the Meath County Development Plan and indicated that the Drogheda environs area would receive priority in terms of the preparation of a Local Area Plan given its status as a Large Growth Town.  You expressed some concerns about proceeding with the full Local Area Plan given the timeframe involved and the extent to which other lands would need to be examined.  Reference was also made by me to the recently adopted Drogheda Planning Strategy and to the fact that this identified the extent of lands, which would be considered in the context of the preparation of a Local Area Plan.  

Having considered the case that you made and having examined the various timeframes for the preparation of Local Area Plans I wish to set out Meath County Councils position on the matter as follows.

Regardless of which methodology is used the first step in the process is to prepare a Strategic Environmental Assessment Scoping Document.  As any variation or new Local Area Plan is likely to give rise to a population in excess of 10,000 people SEA is mandatory.  The SEA scoping document when prepared must then be referred to various statutory environmental authorities for discussion purposes as required under the legislation.  The environmental authorities have four weeks to consider the document and to make their response.  Work on the preparation of a variation or a Local Area Plan could not be finalised until such time as this process had been concluded as an environmental report taking into account any submissions received would then have to be prepared which would accompany the LAP or variation. 

Having regard to all of the statutory timeframes involved in the Variation process it is our view that the process would take a considerable amount of this year to complete regardless of which methodology was used.  Given that we are committed to proceeding immediately with the preparation of the draft Local Area Plan for Drogheda environs there is no justification for proceeding with a variation of the existing plan.

The Council is currently drafting the terms of reference for the appointment of consultants to prepare the SEA and are committed to appointing those consultants as soon as possible following the tender process. Given the amount of work done to date on the Bryanstown plan and work done on the preparation of draft plans for other parts of the Drogheda environs I do not envisage that there would be any undue delays in completing the Draft Local Area Plan following the SEA process.  Having regard to all the circumstances and the statutory processes that we must observe I believe that the difference in timeframe between your preference and our intention to prepare the LAP for the Drogheda Environs area would be somewhere of the order of 4-5 months.  

The Council is conscious of the case you have made in relation to the timeframes affecting Drogheda United.  I understand that at a meeting held in October of last year with the County Manager it was indicated to you that the Council would be prepared to immediately consider a planning application for the stadium in advance of the preparation of the Local Area Plan.  Subject to the resolution of all technical matters associated with such an application the executive would be prepared to recommend a material contravention of the existing plan to the elected council should this prove necessary.  It remains the Councils view that this is the most appropriate way to proceed and I confirm our commitment to support an application for the stadium.   

Meath County Council is conscious of the efforts made and particularly are aware of your own efforts to bring this entire project together. However we have now reached a stage where we are commencing the preparation of the Draft LAP for the entire area and this is a priority. There is no merit in running two separate statutory planning processes simultaneously for the same lands.  This could lead in my view to confusion and possible future challenge and is without doubt an unnecessary duplication of work.  I would also point out that the elected Councillors representing the area have indicated generally that they wish to have a Local Area Plan for the entire Drogheda area prepared rather than a plan which focuses specifically on one area to the exclusion of other parts of the environs.  

If you wish to proceed with a planning application for the stadium we would be pleased to arrange formal preplanning meetings for you at an early date. We assure you of our co-operation in advancing the proposal, subject as I have said, to resolution of any technical issues which arise.  

Finally, I would point out that the variation, adoption or amendment of any Development Plan or Local Area Plan or the material contravention of a Development Plan is a reserved function of the elected council.  There are also third party rights of participation and appeal against decisions of the Planning Authority.  Nothing that I say therefore in this letter can be taken as an absolute commitment by Meath County Council to act in any particular way in relation to any application that is made.

I trust the above clarifies our position.

Yours sincerely

______________________

Kevin Stewart 

Director of Service 

Planning & Economic Development.
Mr Kevin Stewart , Director of Services advised that the process followed was the process set out in this letter and this was clearly advised to the developer. This process was based on a corporate decision by the full executive and was in accordance with the procedures laid down in law.

The County Manager, Tom Dowling expressed his disappointment at the some of the comments made during  the  meeting. Throughout his career in local government he had always displayed a deep understanding of the planning process and the respective responsibilities of the executive and the elected members. He also understood  Councillors Cudden and Kelly’s concern at the comments that had been made in the media. He then made the following statement to the meeting:
The following motion was submitted I understand arising from an interview on LMFM on the 16th October 2008.

“To allow the County Manager to reply to or clarify a number of meetings as outlined by Mr Bill Doyle on Local Radio L.M.F.M. on Thursday the 16th October 2008 alleged to have taken place and commitments the Manager is alleged to have given to Mr Bill Doyle in advance of the publication of the Drogheda Environments Local Area Plan. The meeting does not request the Manager to make any comment on any submission made since the publication of the said plan. “
Arising from this motion I am quite happy to clarify any confusion that may be in the members minds in relation to the role of the executive and the members in the local area plan process

Local Area Plan

Having regard to the fact that ‘the managers report’ on the Draft Local Area Plan for the Drogheda Environs will be presented to the members on the 3rd November 2008 at the Monthly Council Meeting, it would be inappropriate of me, at this juncture, to comment on any aspect of this Local Area Plan.  However, I am satisfied that the statutory obligations of Meath County Council as Planning Authority have been complied with. 

County Manager’s Role in Development in Meath

An integral part of my role as County Manager is to pro-actively progress the economic and social development of the County.

A critical aspect of this is to meet with individuals or groupings who may have an interest in investing here. Such contacts can come from a range of stakeholders including political, business, community, and sectoral representatives. 

While I welcome the opportunities to participate in and facilitate such meetings it would be totally inappropriate for me to give any undertakings or commitment in this regard to any developments that has to go through the planning process.

With regard to planning related matters I as County Manager and the Executive of the Council are well aware that officials are not the final arbiters in relation to land-use zoning and neither could nor would ever give any commitments in this area to any developer. Indeed, I believe that developers and their professional advisors are normally aware of this.   

Response to Motion 

Specifically in relation to the motion, I met Mr. Doyle on a number of occasions including meeting him in Drogheda and Dublin as referred to by him in his interview. With regard to the Dublin meetings,I facilitated him between and before other pre-arranged meetings rather than travelling specifically to meet him. I did not give any commitments at these meetings, nor could I. I would point out that the Council position was set out in a letter to Mr. Doyle dated 20/2/07, which stated, amongst other matters, the following:

“That the variation, adoption or amendment of any Development Plan or Local Area Plan or the material contravention of a Development Plan is a reserved function of the elected Council. 

There is also third party rights of participation and appeal against decisions of the Planning Authority.  Nothing that I say therefore in this letter can be taken as an absolute commitment by Meath County Council to act in any particular way in relation to any application that is made”.

Finally I do not propose to comment on the Drogheda United planning proposal as that is currently on appeal to An Bord Pleanála and it would be improper to do so.

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:





             An Cathaoirleach

Date:
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